St Mary the Virgin Linton

Minutes of PCC Meeting held on Thursday 8th March 2018

Present: 
The Revd. Canon Dr Maggie Guite (Chair), The Revd. Dr N Bown, Mrs S Ellis (Treasurer), Mrs C Lockstone, Dr C Morse, Mrs S Mudge (Secretary), Dr D Parry-Smith, Miss R Richardson, Dr M Warrington (Churchwarden), Mr D Watts (Churchwarden) and Mr M Younger.
1. Opening Prayer
2. Apologies 
Apologies were received from Ms Y Auckland, Mr A Gore, Mrs G Fraser Lee, Mr J Organ, Mrs L Richardson and Mr J Thorne.

3. Minutes of 22nd January 2018
The minutes of 22nd January 2018 were approved.
4. Matters Arising


4.6. GDPR – General Data Protection Regulation. Molly Warrington had gathered existing information from various church groups for the data audit. Molly had also compiled a paper for the PCC ‘Preparing for the GDPR’, a data privacy notice and a proposed consent form. The data privacy notice would be displayed in church and posted on the web site. Molly had aimed to make the meaning of the regulations as clear as possible and explained that there must be a lawful basis for collecting and processing an individual’s data. There are four categories which are relevant to the church: compliance with legal obligations, contractual necessity (for employees), legitimate interests and consent for a specific purpose. There was some discussion over what constitutes legitimate interests and much of the existing data would be covered by that e.g. to send people information about rotas. The consent form would principally be necessary for people who are not regular church members. David Parry-Smith proposed that the Data Privacy Notice and Consent form should be adopted; seconded by David Watts and all were in favour.

4.5. Replacement of orange chairs – Chris Morse had acquired two sample chairs and had invited people to try them and say which they found most comfortable. The majority preferred the metal-framed stacking chair, rather than the folding one. Both had upholstered seats and backs. It was also noted that the folding chair had small holes in the frame which could pose H&S risks for small children. Chris Morse intended to check whether Archdeacon’s consent was required for chairs which were not in general use.
4.10. Michael Younger reminded the meeting to agree the charity due to receive £500. Maggie Guite proposed that the church should continue to support USPG and all were in favour.
10. End of fabric committee report – organ problems. David Parry-Smith proposed that Nicholas Thistlethwaite be asked to carry out an independent review of the organ at a cost of £125. David had informal agreement that the Friends of St Mary’s would pay this. The proposal was seconded by Nicola Bown and agreed.

4.4.14. Infant School talk – PCC members had appreciated Moire Jarritt’s talk on Thursday 1st March. The poor weather probably discouraged some people from attending, but those who did so found the talk very informative and now know more about the school and the future challenges.
11. Deanery Synod – there had not been a Synod meeting since the last PCC meeting but David Parry-Smith had circulated a short note to highlight developments and forthcoming events such as the Deanery Fair on 10th March, the licensing of Revd Iain McColl to The Granta Vale Group at Balsham on 12th April and the Ascension Day service on 10th May, probably to be held at Hildersham.

5. Finance and Stewardship Report – PCC to approve the 2017 accounts
Papers had been circulated from the F&S committee showing details of income and expenditure for 2017, the balance sheet and also notes to explain where the money comes from and where the money goes, accompanied by pie charts to illustrate the breakdown of categories. It was noted that income from planned giving, and hence gift aid recovered, had fallen from 2016, in spite of the three previous successful stewardship years. Michael Younger felt that there was a need for more sacrificial giving and maybe people should be encouraged to consider how their church giving relates to how much they spend on holidays or an average bottle of wine. The adoption of the new Parish Giving Scheme had been encouraging but it is still a struggle to raise the weekly sum of £2,100 which is required to run the various aspects of St Mary’s. Maggie Guite suggested that a legacies policy should be developed to encourage more giving in that way.
Sue Ellis said that the accounts had not yet been signed off by the independent examiner as he had been away for a prolonged period. She asked that the PCC might vote to approve the accounts subject to there being no problems found during audit. David Parry-Smith proposed that the accounts be approved, seconded by David Watts and everyone was in agreement.
N.B. The signed audited accounts were received by the Treasurer on 15th March.
6. Rector’s Report
Maggie Guite distributed a leaflet showing the services planned for Holy Week and said that she was really pleased at the prospect of conducting an adult Baptism on Easter Sunday. There has been concern over the length of some All-age services. This was due to be discussed in the recent Families and Children’s meeting but several people had been absent. Maggie wishes to do some Communion preparation for children after Easter. Acolytes may be introduced on 2nd and 4th Sundays.

Maggie has yet to ask individuals to help with the prayer time at the end of services, which has been mentioned previously. Maggie and Mary Irish (from Linton Free Church) have been discussing a special service in which to pray for our village, which will probably be in May.

The team Churchwardens are due to meet to plan the next fund-raising event for the Team Contingency fund, set up to support any of the five parishes unable to meet their full Parish Share. It was clarified that this fund is now separate from the Team Expenses fund, into which each parish pays to cover travel expenses of the clergy. Lindi Kent is proposing a civil war re-enactment in Castle Camps. The only date possible is Saturday July 21st. 
7. Fabric committee report

No report had been circulated and work commitments prevented Andrew Gore from attending the meeting. David Watts reported on the position regarding the screen in church which would not retract fully. David had approached the company who provides IT advice to Linton Free Church and was given the name of someone who does repairs. Having inspected the height of the screen, a scissor lift and two operatives would be required at a cost of £500 + VAT per day to ascertain the problem. David was warned that depending upon what was found; the lift may be needed for a second day. One option would be to do nothing but the feeling of the meeting was that the screen should be repaired so that it would once again recede behind the chancel arch. Michael Younger proposed going ahead with the investigation, seconded by David Parry-Smith and agreed by those present.
Michael Younger suggested that the PCC should ask for a detailed Fabric report for the next meeting covering the items arising from the MAP e.g. notice board, moving the lectern, music area etc. Maggie Guite would like to see more people recruited at the APCM for the Fabric committee to share the workload. 

8. Events Committee report
The PCC noted the report from the Events committee. The recent ‘Come and Sing Messiah’ organised by David and Anne Parry-Smith, including tea for the singers, had raised £330.

Ticket sales and arrangements for the Jonathan Veira concert were progressing well.

The scarecrow festival planning was on target with committee members approaching local groups and businesses to encourage their involvement. Pam Richardson has been in contact with the County Council to gain permission to use Camping Close. Michael Younger said that this should not be necessary. The Governors and Diocese had ascertained that the land was owned by the church and so the Rector and churchwardens should be asked for permission for any events. In answer to Molly Warrington’s query about whether any specific help was needed at this point, Sue Mudge said that Anna McMahon, organiser of Linton Bookfest, had asked whether the church would like a stall to promote the scarecrow festival during the weekend of 19th and 20th May at LVC. Members of the Events committee were variously otherwise occupied that weekend. Maggie Guite, Nicola Bown and Sue Ellis said that they would be able to help. Some prepared scarecrows (from the knitting group?) and leaflets would be required.

9. Christmas fund raising event

David Parry-Smith said that John Thorne, Yannick Auckland and he had concluded that several smaller events might be the way to proceed, while still being mindful of the £2,000 put in the budget. The Events committee had already booked Paul Kerensa for a ‘Comedians and Carols’ evening on Saturday December 8th. It would be difficult to fit in a major event such as an angel festival and the concept may be too similar to the scarecrow festival in terms of involving other groups of people. Paul Kerensa also offers a workshop on stand-up skills which could attract a different set of people and would fit into the discernment objective in the MAP. David is willing to organise another ‘come and sing’ session in the autumn, maybe using the Brahms Requiem.
10. Any Other Business 
10.1
Free Church Linton Mission 2019
David Watts reported that Richard Scott, who recently spoke at the Free Church, works for Through Faith Missions and plans are being developed for a mission in Linton. There will be some training sessions in advance and Richard’s group will be 10 - 12 strong. There is scope for St Mary’s to be involved, either individually or collectively; maybe by offering hospitality, door to door visits, along with Cornerstone members and Christians in Linton – people who live in Linton and worship elsewhere. The March of 1,000 Men was an earlier initiative from Through Faith Missions. See https://www.throughfaithmissions.org/ for background information. Dates are not known. Maggie Guite drew attention to the festival that Castle Camps Church is planning between May and September 2019 to celebrate 150 years since the hymn ‘Oh Jesus I have Promised’ was written by the Rector of Castle Camps.
10.2
Church web site

Chris Morse asked about the St Mary’s web site which had been unobtainable for several days. Maggie said that it was due to an unfortunate lack of communication between John Thorne and Rob Bricheno in that the old site had been taken down before the replacement was ready. It was hoped that it could soon be rectified but in the meantime, the ‘Church Near You’ page for St Mary’s had been updated to be current and relevant for anyone outside the congregation to find information. Discussion moved to the St Mary’s Facebook page. Nicola Collard is currently the only administrator and it was agreed that Mel Symonds should be able to post items of interest too.
10.3
Charity Commission contact

Molly Warrington said that she had agreed with David Watts that he would in future be the email contact for The Charity Commission. The change of contact was proposed by Colleen Lockstone, seconded by Chris Morse and agreed by all present.
11. APCM 19th April – PCC vacancies

Michael Younger has served 3 years, there has been one unfilled vacancy created by David Parry-Smith becoming Deanery Synod representative and Yannick Auckland has indicated her wish to resign – making 3 positions to fill. Molly Warrington was warmly thanked for her six years as Churchwarden, which included the Interregnum three years ago. Michael also intended relinquishing the role of Stewardship Officer. He was thanked for his contribution to the PCC and for improving the church financial position. The church finances had been rescued from a difficult situation under his tenure but Michael acknowledged that there was still more to do to make the next few years more secure – as mentioned in Item 5. 
The meeting closed with prayers on International Women’s Day for all those women who suffer violence and oppression; followed by The Grace.
Dates of future meetings 2018
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